
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 17th February 2010

Present:
Councillor Hakewill(Chair)


Councillors Brown, Dearing, Bullock, Malin, Pote, Roberts and Smith-Haynes

Also Present:
Julie Miller (Chair of Standards Committee)


Nick Bolton (North Northants Development Company)


Councillors Freer, C Groome, Tebbutt, Titcombe, Watts, West and Zanger

09.EX.16
APOLOGIES


None.

09.EX.17
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.

09.EX.18
MINUTES


The minutes of the meetings of the Executive Committee held on 9th December 2009 and 13th January 2010 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

09.EX.19
RIGHT TO SPEAK POLICY


The following councillors and members of the public indicated they wanted to address the Committee under the Council's Right to Speak Policy:-


Mr Paul Ansell


Mr Roger Coe


Mr Jaswinder Mann


Councillor Keli Watts


Councillor Christopher Groome


Councillor Derek Zanger


Councillor Michael Tebbutt

09.EX.19
FORWARD PLAN AND WORK PROGRAMME


The Forward Plan and Work Programme for the period 13th February 2010 to 30th June 2010 was noted, it having been emailed to all members prior to the meeting.

09.EX.20

DELIVERING TOWN CENTRES – REGENERATION AND SUITE 16


A report was submitted which updated members on progress with the delivery of our town centres through regeneration projects and the Suite 16 programme.  The report also sought approval for the proposed next phase of the public realm scheme, including introducing some flexibility into the process for delivering the scheme at the earliest possibility.


A presentation was given on the next phase of the public realm scheme, and it was noted that the proposed scheme had been considered by the Kettering Town Forum on 2nd February and the Planning Policy Committee on 15th February.  Notes of comments made by the Planning Policy Committee were circulated for information.



The following members of the public and councillors addressed the committee:-


Councillor Keli Watts indicated that the main concerns regarding the proposed scheme had been the removal of bus stops from Sheep Street.  The amendments to the scheme had been generally well-received by residents in the area and the proposal to site bus stops at the top of Northampton Road and at the far end of Sheep Street had been welcomed.


Mr Paul Ansell of Kettering Civic Society commended the scheme and stated that the Civic Society supported the proposals but stressed the importance of the introduction of a Design Guide for the town centre as soon as possible.


Mr Roger Coe addressed the Committee in relation to the needs of the blind and partially-sighted and urged caution in the use of shared surfaces.  He also requested that the Council be mindful of the need for bus stops to be available for those visiting the library.


Councillor Christopher Groome stated that he supported the proposed scheme, but would like further information in respect of the survey results and the availability of buses running to Burton Latimer.  He also recommended that bus stops be included to serve the swimming pool and cemetery in London Road.


Councillor Derek Zanger endorsed Councillor Groome's comments.


Mr Jaswinder Mann addressed the Committee on the subject of parking spaces and expressed concern at the loss of parking bays in Sheep Street and parking provision for those who lived in the Sheep Street area.


Councillor Mike Tebbutt commended the town centre improvements in Ashford and requested that the principles be adopted in Kettering town centre.



The following additional points were raised by the Committee during debate:-

· The proposed 'fun transport' could be utilised by elderly people to access the library from West Street

· Feedback from the consultation in the town centre shop indicated that the Market Place restaurants were welcomed

· The foliage on the brickwork of the Library should be removed


RESOLVED
that:

(i)
continued progress on the delivery of our town centres through regeneration projects and the Suite 16 programme be endorsed;

(ii)
the public realm scheme as set out in the report to the Executive Committee dated 9th December 2009 be approved as amended at paragraph 4.11 of the report; and

(iii)
the broad principle that, where considered appropriate, schemes should commence at the earliest opportunity, be agreed.

09.EX.21
FINAL BUDGET PROPOSALS FOR GENERAL FUND, HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT AND CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2010/11


A report was submitted which:-

(a)
Reminded members of the budget that was being consulted upon (including key assumptions) and reported back material comments from the consultation process to date;

(b)
outlined the information that the Government had provided in relation to possible Council Tax capping criteria;

(c)
provided an update of the key medium term issues and risks;

(d)
explained the particular risks and uncertainty that uniquely existed at this stage in the economic and electoral cycle; and

(e)
provided the background to enable the Executive to submit a draft budget and preferred level of Council Tax for 2010/11 to the Council meeting of 25th February 2010.

A presentation was given to members of the Committee which summarised the main points to be taken into account.  The presentation included information on government capping risk and trading services opportunities that may exist.  It was noted that the Tenants' Forum had recommended a rise of 3.1% in council house rents, which was in accordance with government guidelines.

Following the presentation, calculations for three separate budget models were circulated, which contained figures giving the effects on the budget if the rise in Council Tax was either 3.95%, 3.75% or 3.50%.

Councillor Christopher Groome addressed the Committee under the Council's Right to Speak Policy.  He commended the work of both officers and members in the production of the budget.  However he expressed concern about the national economic context in both the public and the private sectors, potential reductions in public spending and projections of future government grant.

During debate the Committee made the following points:-

· Forward projections had been taken into account

· Capping would result in re-billing, which would incur substantial additional costs

· Substantial efficiencies had already been achieved

· There was a need to balance provision of essential services with the smallest increase in Council Tax possible

· Costs of some services provided by the Council were rising because of the economic climate

· All aspects of income generation should be looked at, eg providing services in partnership with other local authorities

· A provisional sum for a pay award had been included in the budget, as the Council was part of the national joint bargaining scheme

· The Council were still lobbying the government on the negative subsidy in respect of Council house rents

· Further reductions in spending could be achieved by the suspension of the Ward Initiatives Fund for one year

RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the level of the average weekly council house rent be increased by 3.1% to £62.49 (on a 52 week year) for 2010/11 (effective from 5th April 2010);

RECOMMENDED that Council approve:-

 (ii) 
the revised General Fund Budget (2009/10) and draft General Fund Budget (2010/11) as identified in the tabled Budget Model ;

(iii)
the following Council Tax for 2010/11:-

	Band
	A
	B*
	C
	D
	E
	F
	G
	H

	Proposed Council tax for 2009/10
	£136.93
	£159.75
	£182.57
	£205.39
	£251.03
	£296.67
	£342.32
	£410.78

	Increase per week (pence)
	9p
	10p
	12p
	13p
	16p
	19p
	22p
	27p

	% increase
	3.50%
	3.50%
	3.50%
	3.50%
	3.50%
	3.50%
	3.50%
	3.50%

	* represents the average level of the household bill within the district relating purely to Kettering Borough Council's budget.


(iv)

the Capital Programme (2010-2013) as outlined in the Budget Booklet be approved by Council; and

(v)
the Housing Revenue Account estimates for 2009/10 as outlined in the Budget Booklet be approved by Council; and

RESOLVED
that:-

(vi)
the Executive receive the comments and thank those who made comments on the Draft Budget Proposals.

09.EX.22
TOWN CENTRE EVENTS


A report was submitted which sought members' views on Kettering hosting a cycle race in the town centre in June 2010 as part of a national “tour series” and the possibility of screening one or more of England’s  World Cup football matches on Kettering Market Place to a family audience. .


Councillor Keli Watts addressed the Committee under the Council's Right to Speak policy.  She urged caution in the screening of World Cup matches on the Market Place, especially regarding the possibility of public disorder and the issue of availability of alcohol, having regard to the number of public houses in the vicinity.  However, the cycle race in June 2010 was welcomed and supported.


During discussion the Committee expressed the view that in both cases the events should only take place at no extra cost to the Council  It was suggested that sponsorship be sought from local companies to fund the screening of World Cup matches, tickets for which should be available by pre-registration only, and aimed at families,  with strictly no alcohol to be allowed.


RESOLVED that:-

(i)
the Tour Series Cycle Race taking place in Kettering Town Centre in June 2010 be supported subject to:

(a) confirmation of funding contributions from partners to cover the estimated external costs of the event, and

(b) confirmation that the timing of the event can be accommodated within the planned public realm works; and

(ii)
the Council proceed with the screening of one or more of England's World Cup matches on the Market Place subject to attracting external funding to cover all costs.

09.EX.23
LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972 (AS AMENDED)

RESOLVED
that the press and public be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the grounds that it involved items of business which included the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined by paragraphs 1-7 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Local Government Act 1972 (as amended).

09.EX.24
CONTINUATION OF MEETING

RESOLVED
that, in accordance with Council Procedure Rule No.10 (Duration of Meeting), the meeting continue beyond 10.00 pm.

(Councillor Smith-Haynes left the meeting at 9.55 pm)

09.EX.25
NORTH NORTHANTS DEVELOPMENT COMPANY – PRESENTATION ON MARKETING STRATEGY


Nick Bolton of North Northants Development Company gave a presentation to the Committee on place-making activity, marketing and branding.


The presentation included topics including brand approach; the campaign schedule; budget; monitoring and evaluation and the adoption of a creative approach to the campaign.


During debate, the following points were raised:-

· The level of market testing completed

· The phasing of the proposed campaign in relation to jobs, infrastructure and housing

· The need to include Rothwell, Desborough and Burton Latimer in any campaign.

09.EX.26
STATION QUARTER – REDEVELOPMENT PROPOSALS


A report was submitted which updated members on the proposed delivery of development in the Station Quarter.


Members of the Committee discussed the options available to the Council, as set out in the report.  

RESOLVED
that either or both of options 2 and 3 be supported as a way of bringing forward the development of the site in question,  should there be no prospect of the original scheme being delivered.

(The meeting started at 7:00pm and ended at 10.40 pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)

AI

Executive Committee No. 

17.2.10


